 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Southern Nevada Association of Pride

In A Public Session of the Board of Directors

January 06, 2004

Minutes

The Board of Directors, assembled in Public Session, at The Center, with President James Healey presiding and Secretary Jim Dujka duly recording the minutes, were called to order at  06:32 pm, on January 06, 2004.

The presiding officer announced that there was a quorum present, and directed the secretary to perform the roll call.

Present:

James Healey, Ernie Yuen, John Brumley, Jim Dujka, Michelle Bryant, Ricki Carrasquillo, Denis Christopher-Ryan, John Gomes, Danny G, Keith Groteluschen, Ross Letica, Bob Napierala,  Rene Perez;



Late:



Lea, Joshua Montgomery

Absent With Notification:

Kris Boesen

Absent Without Notification:

Beau Texter

The secretary announced that the meeting was being electronically recorded.

The minutes from the December 16, 2003 meeting were reviewed, but delayed in approval until after Ross Letica, who could not open the emailed minutes, and Lea, who arrived late, could review them.

President James Healey read the resignation of Bill Thurman.  Ricki Carrasquillo inquired as to whether Bill had been contacted since the submission of his resignation, and it was verified that he had been.  The motion to acknowledge the resignation for the public record was seconded and approved.

The motion to acknowledge the resignation of director Earl Faneuf, Jr., was seconded and approved.
The presiding officer recommended that the three open director positions not be acted upon at the current meeting, to seek out candidates who would be beneficial in the areas of sponsorship and entertainment.  The importance of sponsorships was discussed by James Healey, who pointed out that sponsorship for Pride 2004 was critical since the organization is in debt, offering the $10,000 Budweiser sponsorship as a starting point.  Ricki Carrasquillo inquired if sponsorships would be used exclusively for Pride 2004, and not for payment of current debt.  James Healey verified that current debt could not be paid down with Pride 2004 sponsor donations.

Ernie Yuen pointed out the need for a parliamentarian.  Ross Letica suggested any new directors have at least three months experience in working with the organization.  Ricki Carrasquillo pointed out the need for vender and entertainment packages, and that she and Earl Faneuf had been working on them.  James Healey acknowledged that entertainment was the largest expense of the Pride 2003, and agreed with the importance of finding individuals who could help in that area, and who have been involved in the community and the organization.

Keith Groteluschen inquired if a parliamentarian was necessary, and Ross Letica pointed out that the bylaws requires one.  It was discussed and acknowledged that there was no set time by which the parliamentarian must be appointed.  Ricki Carrasquillo then inquired as to whether an individual, separate from the board, could be appointed to occasionally offer parliamentary advice.  After further discussion, Ross Letica motioned to appoint Karsten T Brown as acting parliamentarian, and it was seconded.  Lea opposed the wording of the question and requested Ross to amend his motion to read, To appoint Karsten T Brown to the board and to fill the position of parliamentarian.  John Gomes suggested the presiding officer offer Karsten T Brown a chance to accept nomination and speak of his qualifications.  After doing so, Lea again opposed the wording of the question, and asked to amend the motion and strike out, “and to fill the position of parliamentarian,” from the motion.  Karsten T Brown and James Healey pointed out that any appointment to the officer position would also include a position as a director on the board, per the bylaws.  Karsten T Brown pointed out that this could be done in a single vote, and it was not necessary, given the circumstance of vacancy, that the nominee be appointed as a director first, and then immediately appointed as parliamentarian.  Rene Perez restated that position, but acknowledged that the concern was in the case of other nominees seeking the position.  Lea suggested there were other people who might seek the nomination, and carried on with her amendment, which was seconded and approved.  The original motion was approved and Karsten T Brown was welcomed as a director.


James Healey opened the floor for nominations for parliamentarian.  Jim Dujka nominated Karsten T Brown, and the nomination was accepted.  Lea suggested the board wait until the entire board is present, or others who desire the position are present.  The presiding officer set aside the suggestion and carried on with the appointment.  Jim Dujka motioned to appoint Karsten T Brown as acting Parliamentarian; seconded and approved.  Karsten T Brown was welcomed as acting parliamentarian.

The business of reviewing the minutes of the previous meeting was put again before the board, and after noting corrections from Michelle, the motion to accept the minutes, as corrected, of the December 16, 2003 meeting was seconded and approved.

John Brumley motioned that we accept the Finance Committee’s recommendation of a Finance Policy, since no changes were suggested.  The motion to accept the Finance Policy as submitted by John Brumley was seconded and approved.

The treasurer requested information concerning NGRA debt from James Healey.  James Healey offered that he would pay the debt as soon as he was able to contact the appropriate person with NGRA.  The matter was to be settled by the next meeting, January 20, 2004.  John Brumley then reported that the Neon Squares debt of $1,000 might be waved, and inquired with the secretary about return receipts of certified letters.  John Brumley motioned that the debt to PR Plus and Temp Rental be written off due to no contact in over 60 days.  The motion to write off debt from PR Plus and Temp Rental was seconded.  Ricki Carrasquillo and James Healey suggested one more final notification.  John Brumley amended his motion to send a final demand letter to PR Plus and Temp Rental, and to write off those debts in the case of no response.  The amendment was seconded and approved.  The original motion was approved as amended.

The treasurer requested the following checks: $100 to Xcess Entertainment, $123.73 to Loomis Fargo, $120 to LV Metro Police and $130 to A&B Printing.  Ross Letica suggested adding a fifth check, for $100.00 to Jerry Griffin, for DJ services at the New Year’s Eve gala.  James Healey suggested we discussed the overall balance before approving checks.  The current balance was reported $4,951.76 with approximately $750 in deposits not included in that balance.  The secretary called time on the debate.  Lea motioned to extend debate by ten (10) minutes; seconded and accepted.  Ricki Carrasquillo offered a Parliamentary Inquiry to determine if there was a motion on the floor.  The presiding officer pointed out there was not.  The treasurer repeated the balance and outstanding deposits.  The treasurer pointed out that he cannot access up-to-the-minute banking information.  Jim Dujka suggested that he, Ross Letica and John Brumley compose a final report for the New Year’s Eve Gala, with the president requesting it be completed before the next meeting.  The president requested that it be reflected in the minutes that at the January 20, 2004 meeting, the board expects a full recap of the New Year’s Eve Gala.   Ross Letica suggested that any receipts due him for the New Year’s Eve Gala not be paid until it is determined if the event broke even. 

 John Brumley suggested that we go back to the original topic of debate, which was the notice of checks needing to be cut.  John Brumely motioned to cut five checks: $100 to Xcess Entertainment, $123.73 to Loomis Fargo, $120 to LV Metro Police, $130 to A&B Printing and $100 to Jerry Griffin, pending receipt of a bill; seconded and approved.

John Brumley requested a monthly inventory from the Logistics Committee chairperson, regarding all product donations, when they were received, when they were disbursed and where they are stored.  Ricki Carrasquillo made the motion that all committee chairpersons conduct a monthly inventory; seconded.  Keith Groteluschen suggested that the focus of Logistics should be Pride 2004, and that the other chairpersons should conduct their inventory.  As chairperson of Logistics, Jim Dujka suggested a form be developed to complete the task.  James Healey suggested the form be in duplicate, and that the donator sign off on the donation.  The secretary called time on debate.  Jim Dujka motioned to extend debate for ten (10) final minutes; seconded and approved.   The original motion was not approved.  Karsten T Brown motioned that the marketing committee develop the necessary receipt forms for accepting and accounting for all donations; seconded and approved after discussion concerning accepting donations if you did not have a form on hand.  Joshua Montgomery suggested that each event develop a file listing sponsors and donations for the events, so that future chairpersons for the event could review the information.  James Healey suggested that this information could be included in the final report on the event.  Joshua Montgomery also inquired as to accessing the SNAPI office in The Center.  
John Brumley requested expenditure verification for the Caring Is Sharing event and New Year’s Eve Gala, and that everyone compose a list of lessons learned from the New Year’s Eve Gala, and those be discussed at the next meeting after being submitted to the secretary to form a discussion sheet.  The treasurer reminded us that the New Year’s Eve Gala lost $2,073.16, but that figure was not final.  Ross Letica suggested that we get an actual copy of the organization’s non-profit status, instead of using a generic one from the internet and apply for our state tax-id number.  The secretary called time.

Ernie Yuen gave the report on Caring Is Sharing: 450 toys ($3,500 estimated value), 300 nonperishable grocery items ($500 estimated value, $480 in tickets, $314 in raffles, $34 in Wheel of Knowledge, minus expenses of $100 to service staff and $114 miscellaneous.  Cash donations were to be given to Shade Tree, $100, and Make-A-Wish, $500.  The treasurer suggested no checks be cut until all donations were deposited.

Jim Dujka gave the report on Family Pride Bingo at Hamburger Mary’s.  Jim Dujka reported that he purchased prizes with the $150 that was previously approved.  Keith Groteluschen reported using the pride wheel for selecting prizes, so that the wheel could be recognized at all SNAPI events.  Ricki Carrasquillo inquired as to whether children could participate, and be welcomed at Family Pride Bingo.  Jim Dujka reported that his discussion with the owner of the facility led him to believe children would not be a market for the event, since it is a gaming and alcohol atmosphere.  After further discussion, the presiding officer reminded everyone to be constructive with their comments, or keep them to themselves.  Ross Letica suggested that since it is a family restaurant, children should be welcome, but acknowledged that with Kitty Litter, sometimes the language is not appropriate for children.  Keith Groteluschen inquired as to the opinion of Hamburger Mary’s, and Ernie Yuen reported that Steve from Hamburger Mary’s was not supportive of discouraging kids from attending the event.  Ricki Carrasquillo suggested that we leave it up to the parents to decide whether they want their children to attend the event.  Lea asked whether children were allowed to actually play bingo.  It was the understanding of all assembled that it was not gambling, and children should be allowed to play.  Michelle Bryant reasserted that it was not an agreement with Hamburger Mary’s that children should not be welcomed, and that this was misleading.  The parliamentarian reminded everyone to use proper decorum.  The secretary called time.

Ross Letica gave the New Year’s Eva Gala report, but advised that a final report could not yet be given.  The president requested a full inventory of liquor remaining after the event, and what now remained after certain products had been given away.  Ross Letica, the chairman of the event, declared the event successful in that it brought out those in the community who might not normally go to a SNAPI event.  The president made clear that by the January 20, 2004 meeting, a final report be available.


The motion to recess for five minutes was seconded and approved.

The presiding officer called the meeting back to order after recess.

Michelle Byrant appointed Karsten T Brown as webmaster for www.lasvegaspride.org.  There was general discussion concerning the details of the website, Macromedia Flash, technical details of accessing the site and the possibility of finding a local gay-based host server.  Earl Faneuf, Jr. advised of the unreliability of the current host.  James Healey inquired if we would use Yahoo! Groups for future emails and board related files.  Lea motioned to use Yahoo! Groups for SNAPI emails; seconded. After it was pointed out that the @lasvegpride.org email addresses would still be available for the public to access, but that Yahoo! Groups would be for internal communication, Jim Dujka motioned to amend the motion to read, “To use Yahoo! Groups for internal communications and retain the @lasvegaspride.org emails for community access;” seconded and approved.  The original motion was approved.

Danny G proposed a Pride Mardi Gras party for February 24, 2004.  His proposal was to coordinate the party and allow SNAPI to benefit from ticket sales, so as not to be a hindrance to the work on Pride 2004.  Danny G’s motion that SNAPI should move forward with the Pride Mardi Gras party for February 24, 2004 was seconded and approved.  The president appointed Danny G chairperson of the Pride Mardi Gras event committee.   There was general discussion as to the venue for the party- suggestions were Hamburger Mary’s and the home of Joshua Montgomery- and how liability insurance might be impacted.

James Healey then offered the Board of Directors of SNAPI the opportunity to participate in Run For A Wish, a fund-raiser for Make-A-Wish, in an effort to build a relationship with that organization.  The board members were urged to participate on January 31, 2004 by getting donations.  It was suggested that SNAPI might be able to have team t-shirts.  Ernie volunteered as team captain and will send in the registration form.  Ross Letica motioned to participate in Run For A Wish and continue building the relationship with Make-A-Wish; seconded and approved.   Several board members volunteered to reach out to other local organizations for further participation.  Ernie requested contact information for the other organizations wishing to participate.
President James Healey reminded everyone of the importance of diligent work on Pride 2004, which he noted was less than five months away.  Michelle Bryant requested that there be a second vote on the name/theme of Pride 2004 since only nine directors were present and voting.  Jim Dujka inquired with the parliamentarian as to whether the previous vote, on December 16, 2003, would need to be rescinded.  The parliamentarian, in agreement with Michelle Bryant, advised that since no vote was taken, only an unofficial poll, there was no vote to rescind. A second poll was taken, and afterwards Michelle Bryant advised of the possibilities of marketing on several of the possible themes, and recommended “Winds of Change.”  John Brumley motioned that Winds of Change be the name and theme of Pride 2004; seconded and approved.  The dates of May 12 - 16, 2004 were verified as the Pride 2004 activity dates as follows: 12- Pageant, 13- Boys/Girlz Party, 14- Parade, 15- Festival, 16- Afterglow Brunch, etc.  Joshua Montgomery advised that the filing be done as soon as the venue is selected so that fees might be waved.  The president reiterated that the venue must be selected ASAP.  Ross Letica inquired if the Logistics Committee had decided on a venue to recommend.  The chairperson of the Logistics Committee, James Dujka, advised that the committee was exploring several venues but no specific information had been obtained.  Ross Letica suggested that we go back to a venue that the community liked, the All American Sports Park.  James Healey volunteered to get specific information related to the All American Sports Park.  Ricki Carrasquillo volunteered to contact the Department of Parks & Recreation to get information about Sunset Park.  Ross Letica suggested Wet & Wild as a possible venue.  James Healey advised that before the next meeting, the information be brought together, with the possibility of an email vote on venue selection.  Ricki Carrasquillo gave information about entertainment possibilities.  James Healey again urged to focus on individual responsibility to make the event come together.  Ross Letica repeated the need for sponsorship packets.  James Healey assumed responsibility for coordinating the sponsorship effort since the organization is currently lacking a Sponsorship Committee chairperson.  There was general discussion regarding the possibility of The Bugle being a sponsor of Pride 2004.  James Healey suggested that he would request that The Bugle commitment to sponsoring Pride 2004 be put into writing, as all other sponsors would be required to do.  Ricki Carrasquillo volunteered to contact Jere Keys to acquire sponsorship forms from last year.  

James Healey appointed Ricki Carrasquillo as head of the Entertainment Committee, and Joshua Montgomery and Rene Perez volunteered to be a part of that committee.  Lea volunteered to be a part of the Sponsorship Committee.
James Healey suggested that we search for members of the community who are experienced and capable in the area of sponsorship, so that they can be nominated for the open director positions.

The president reminded Bob Napierala and Keith Groteluschen that they were chairpersons of the Boys Party, and should continue working on it.  James Healey suggested that the chairpersons of the Boys Party contact Gipsy, and that the chairpersons of the Girlz Party contact FreeZone.  James Healey suggested that SNAPI receive 100% of the door cover charge at both parties, with the bar profits going to the host bar and near-zero expenses for both events.  The expectation for attendance was set at 400-500 for each party.  James Healey suggested we also reach out to the bars for a possible ‘afterglow’ event for Sunday, May 16, 2004, and also to promote their bars and events in advertising for Pride.  Joshua Montgomery and Rene Perez volunteered to reach out to the bars for after-parade and after-pride party information.   

To clarify for the minutes, Jim Dujka inquired of Ricki Carrasquillo if Beau Texter was co-chair of the Parade Committee.  Ricki Carrasquillo and James Healey indicated that Ricki Carrasquillo and Ernie Yuen are co-chairs of the Parade Committee.

Joshua Montgomery inquired of the secretary as to the number of absences of Beau Texter.   The secretary reported that the official record for Beau Texter is as follows: 10 meetings conducted, 5 of which he was present, 3 of which he was absent without notification and 2 of which he was absent with notification.  The presiding officer pointed out that no disciplinary action could be taken unless there were 6 absences in a year.  Ricki Carrasquillo requested that the president or vice-president contact Beau Texter to make him aware of his total number of absences.  President James Healey noted, for the minutes, that he will send the email to Beau Texter.

The presiding officer urged all committee chairpersons to develop committee reports, and request to be put onto the agenda by emailing the secretary.

The president verified that the Marketing Committee should coordinate the various advertising for Pride 2004, including print and internet.  Michelle Bryant, chairperson of the Marketing Committee suggest we be begin work on the Pride 2004 logo, since we now have a theme.  

Michelle Bryant requested records from PR Plus for public relations information from Pride 2003.  James Healey suggested we could get those from the SNAPI records, and that new ones could be developed by board members who are experienced in public relations.

The presiding officer called for community comments.

The presiding officer set a date of February 15, 2004 for Rene Perez and Joshua Montgomery to gather information from the bars concerning after-parade and after-pride parties.

President James Healey publicly thanked Las Vegas Lawn Maintenance for the $500 sponsorship of alcohol for the New Year’s Eve Gala.

Michelle Bryant motioned that the Board of Directors move into Executive Session after the Public Session; seconded and approved.

Ross Letica inquired about the Caring Is Sharing Thank You letters and certificates.  The president asked that Jim Dujka prepare the Thank You letters so that they may be delivered.
The presiding officer reminded everyone that the next meeting would be on January 20th, 2004 at 6:30pm at The Center.

Jim Dujka motioned to adjourn; second and approved.

The presiding officer declared adjournment at 9:10 PM.
Karsten T Brown, Parliamentarian

